GOVERNOR’S COMMISSION ON COMMUNITY-BASED ALTERNATIVES

FOR INDIVIDUALS WITH DISABILITIES’

HOUSING SUBCOMMITTEE MEETING (Subgroup)

January 12, 2016 – 1:00 PM

Room 198, Administration Building, DHSS/Holloway Campus, New Castle, DE
PRESENT:  Daniese McMullin-Powell, Chair; Dianne Casey, DE HIV Consortium; Devon Degyansky, DSHA (via phone); Marlena Gibson, DSHA (via phone); Trish Kelleher, Delaware Housing Coalition (via phone); Lottie Lee, DSAAPD; and Kyle Hodges, Staff. 

Call to Order

Daniese called the meeting to order at 1:05 pm.  Everyone introduced themselves. 

Welcome & Introductions

The minutes from the September 8, 2015 meeting were approved as amended.  Page 1 – change Roman to Romana; page 2 – line 6:  change mature to nature; line 9 – change quality to qualify; Page 5- line 7:  change authority to authorized.
ADDITIONS TO THE AGENDA 
None
BUSINESS

Committee Path Forward and Potential Initiatives 

Kyle spoke about determining a path forward, as previously discussed.  He asked for feedback from the group.  Dianne spoke about the value of meeting with people whom she would not normally meet with and that she learns from a broader arena.  Kyle stated that we need more participation from the other experts around the table and discussed people to invite.  He provided some background information on this Committee, including a Needs Analysis that was developed and revised over time until about two years ago.  He said that a Needs Assessment was completed in 2012, followed by the Source of Income issue.  He noted that in the last year interest seems to have diminished.  
Trish spoke about the good work the Committee has accomplished.  She added that she would like to see it continue, but said that we need to examine the membership, increase the membership and move towards a specific path and agenda.  Kyle suggested having informative presentations to help us meet goals.  He spoke about a one-page summary of recommendations (handout) from the Needs Assessment and that many of the recommendations listed are currently being worked on, although some may not be complete.  Marlena suggested having report outs on the work listed in the summary as a way to re-energize and bring people into the Committee.  She also spoke about the value of meeting and exchange of information.  Examples of presentations, with discussion on goals and policy issues were as follows:

· Settlement Report (Carlyle Hooff/Cliff Howell/Julie French)
· SRAP & 811 Programs

· Accessibility in Homeowner Rehab Program (and other modifications)
Trish commented that it is good to know what has occurred and what follow-up needs to happen and evaluate what worked and what could have been better.   Marlena suggested reviewing the Needs Assessment Report and invite appropriate people to discuss.   
There was some discussion about the MCOs through Medicaid having funding available for some modifications.  Daniese noted that most of the time Medicaid does not pay for home modifications unless it is a special program, for example, MFP (Money Follows the Person).  The State Independent Living Council, PVA (Paralyzed Veterans of America) and DVR (Division of Vocational Rehabilitation), and DSAAPD (Division of Services for Aging & Adults with Physical Disabilities) have some funding available.   
Kyle suggested inviting NAMI (Joshua Thomas/Merton Briggs), The ARC of Delaware (Terry Olson), and the Homeless Planning Council to give presentations on their work in the housing context and make a connection.  The Accessibility recommendation (Expand and coordinate resources for accessibility modification for home owners and homebuyers (listed on attachment) was mentioned and suggestion was made to invite DSAAPD and Medicaid to discuss.  Trish will contact Terri Hasson (WSFS), who replaced Mike Skipper.  Kyle will contact Andrea Wozny (DSAAPD) and Kyle will contact Pat Weygandt/Wanda Goldsborough (DDDS) and the MCOs.  Maria Bynhum (HUD) will also be asked to present; Dianne will forward her contact information to Kyle.  Kyle will also contact the Homeless Planning Council (Rachel Beatty) about participating in Committee meetings.   
Dianne noted the recommendation listed on the Summary (handout) under Systems (Foster and improve coordination among the state’s PHAs) and the need for more open communication with them.  Suggested contacts are:  Carrie Casey (New Castle County); Tracey Harvey, City of Dover; Bobbie Smith, Dover Housing Authority; Karen Spellman, WHA (Lottie will send Kyle the contact information); and Marene Jordan, Newark Housing Authority.  It will be good to start with the larger PHAs—Wilmington, City of Dover, New Castle County and have them present on their annual plans.  Dianne stated that the PHAs have Five Year Action Plans and yearly updates, with a public comment period.  She added that each PHA has its own set of preferences for housing placement, including eligibility criteria.  She commented that it would be beneficial to hear this information (for example, what populations are being prioritized and why; how it the priority population determined in a particular community; are their studies that we can assist with;, and how they are aligned on a similar subject).  Kyle explained that the PHAs previously participated in the Committee.  Devon suggested opening up the bridgeline to increase participation.  Lottie stated that these were good ideas.  Dianne suggested inviting Connections to participate in meetings; Kyle will contact Cathy McKay.  NAMI, The Arc and HPC will be asked to present first; followed by the two of the PHAs (New Castle County and Wilmington).  Kyle will also contact UCP (United Cerebral Palsy) regarding their representation on this Committee.  Suggestion was made to limit the presentations to about 15 minutes.   Another recommendation was that people have the opportunity to participate by phone.  Meetings will be held every other month.
Lottie stated that she could present on the following Summary Recommendation (handout) in the next six months or so:  Build a community-based system of care with a range of housing options for consumers (adult foster care). 
Trish commented that it would be interesting to have discussion on the Settlement Agreement and how the implementation changed over time.  She commented about the stringent restrictions that were issued.  Trish also spoke about her concern about the division in the different disability communities on housing and questioned if this Committee would be an appropriate place to try to mend philosophical differences, which has gotten to be very complicated.  Kyle spoke about a recent meeting he attended, which was prompted by Representative Melanie Smith, with the Governor and Secretary Landgraf and representatives from Families Speaking Up, Daniese, Jamie Wolfe, Thomas Cook, and other State legislators about what is a home & community based setting and how CMS will be defining this.  He added that future meetings are planned.  Carlyle will be asked to provide a status on the Settlement Agreement and choice of housing.  
Lottie spoke about issues with their homeless clients who end up in shelters and trying to providing services to them while they are living in the shelters.  She stated that they are in discussion with the Homeless Planning Council who handles the placement to the shelter.  Lottie will report on this in future meetings.  

HUD 811 Program Update 
Devon provided an update on this.  She stated that as of the end of 2015, there were rental assistance contracts that had been executed with 10 rental properties for a total of 55 units (32-New Castle County, 20-Kent County and 3-Sussex County).  There will be an additional 12 properties, including 104 more units with existing contracts and new construction.  The plan is to execute three or four rental assistance contracts each quarter, with the last ones being executed in September.  Devon explained that the existing properties are full and have no vacancies, but the rental assistance contract obligates the property to be reserved for Section 811 referrals when they are available.  The Online Referral was launched in April, 2015 and is operated by Socialserve.com and interfaces with DelHousingsearch.org.  Devon stated that activity has been robust, with 65 case managers who have active accounts in the system.  There are currently 108 applicants on the referral list for the current 8 vacancies.  They have a waiting list management (tenant selection plan) in place.  When a unit becomes vacant and available, they send three people to apply and go through the eligibility screening process.  Kyle asked how many units are being used by MFP.  Lottie commented that currently there is only one client in one house.  Devon clarified that the current 8 vacancies are not filled by 811 clients and only vacancies will be filled by an 811 referral.  She suggested that it may be better to look at how many are MPF and many are people with disabilities of the current 108 applicants on the referral list.  Devon noted that people have the right to refuse to answer what type of disability they have on the application.  She added that the system can produce a report based on type of disability, although MFP info is not captured; it asks if the person is eligible for MFP services.  Lottie added that she can tell who made the referral on her side.  Lottie noted that MFP has the highest priority.  Devon explained the three priority levels:  Priority One – includes those exiting institutions and long term care facilities, including DPC; Priority Two – includes people at risk due to lack of adequate housing and support; and Priority Three includes everyone stably housed but they still qualify for the 811 assistance based on income level and disability status.  
Devon explained in detail that there is an 811 site evaluation with HUD contractors on January 20-22.  She added that it is an informational visit.  She also spoke about the Fair Housing Marketing Plan that was submitted to HUD and has not yet been approved.  DSHA and DHSS are working on implementation plans, including a Fair Housing training for DHSS case managers in September.  Devon stated that other ongoing program administration activities continue, for example, technical assistance to case managers and existing property managers and those who want to participate.  

Lottie spoke about ongoing issues for DHSS clients.  She stated that many of them will not be eligible because of the stringent 811 credit policies, as well as criminal background and age factor.  She explained that those over age 62 at time of lease-up are not eligible for 811; she added that once the person is accepted, age is not a barrier.  Devon stated that DSHA does not screen for these factors upfront, but the landlord does.  She stated that in every tenant selection plan there is an opportunity to request an informal hearing, and reasonable accommodations can be requested.  Comment was made that they are seeing a lot of applicants not wanting to live in certain locations where units are available.   
Dianne asked about the tenant screening processes on the tax credit properties.   She has had several clients have property managers do a housekeeping check on their current rental property before approving them to move into a tax credit location.  She asked if this was a standard practice.  Marlena commented that she has seen this in some tenant selection policies, but did not know that it was actually occurring.  Dianne will provide Marlena the name of the management company.  Marlena said that it would be something that is not prohibited, but should be done equitably.  Devon stated that there is one current tenant and another is in the process of signing a lease.  
SRAP Update
Devon provided an update on SRAP.  There are 709 people in SRAP, 97 people with vouchers who are looking for housing, and 27 applications in process.  There will be an internal meeting with the DSHA Housing Director and CFO at the end of January to discuss strategies for SRAP in the coming year.  They will be requesting their baseline allocation of $3 million to sustain existing vouchers.  They are approaching full subscription for the program, with some oversubscribed.  Also, DSAMH will be requesting funding for their specific community, and they will know how much funding they will get from DSAMH in July.  The Governor’s Recommended Budget will be given on January 28, 2016 and they will know if the $3 million allocation is included.  
Lottie spoke about her concern about the lack of SRAP vouchers since late October/early November except for non-DSAMH clients and veterans.  She added that there are about 14-15 vouchers left for veterans.  There is a waiting list of 83 people.  She explained that the other populations would be MFP, DSAAPD and DDDS.  Lottie commented that they have not closed the wait list so they can document need.  She added that to have this large of a number over a two-three month time is a lot.  Kyle asked how Lottie explained that these are not new clients, but existing clients and will not remove people from the waiting list.  Trish commented that vouchers are on the non-profits radar and they are planning to push for extension of the program that was piloted in the Christina School District (families of children who are homeless).  Lottie added that the $3 million also includes people from DSCYF (Department of Services for Children Youth & Their Families).  Marlena explained that DSCYF is part of the baseline allocation of $3 million.  Marlena explained that the pilot in the Christina School District was to do time-loaded vouchers in 2014 to see if there was another good way to deliver housing assistance for a shorter time and also on the cost avoidance side to see if similar cost savings could be realized in other ways.  Marlena commented that the pilot worked very well and they have gotten a lot of good feedback.  They are looking at possible expansion of this program.  Kyle asked if DSCYF has a waiting list.  Devon stated that their need for vouchers fluctuates on a monthly basis.  They have emergency situations, but do not necessarily have a waiting list.  She explained if there is an SRAP voucher available, they go into that program.  If not, they would go into another program.  There is also a Family Unification program and Youth Existing Foster Care program; Lottie added that these are time-limited.   
Source of Income Legislation

Kyle provided an update on the proposed Source of Income Legislation (handout).  He has several sponsors and hope that it will be introduced early this legislative session.  A copy of the proposed legislation is in the meeting packet.  
OTHER BUSINESS
Kyle spoke about the proposed Homeless Bill of Rights legislation (handout).  He hopes to get a status report on this legislation from the Homeless Planning Council.  Kyle noted that there is an analysis from Brian Hartman and he will forward it to Marlena.  Marlena added that she heard that it is being reviewed in Committee.  
Kyle spoke about a court case (handout) where manufactured housing tenants can challenge their rent hikes without having to belong to official homeowners association.  The Court of Chancery held up an arbitrator’s ruling on this.  The Community Legal Aid Society represented the people who won the case.  Kyle added that this is something we may want to monitor.  
Daniese spoke about those advocating for gated communities for people with disabilities.  She commented that this is a big controversy.  Kyle added that it will more than likely come up in discussion.  Kyle will look at DelARF’s membership.   

Adjournment

The meeting adjourned at 3:05 pm.  The next meeting will be held Tuesday, March 8, 2016, 2016 at 1:00 pm (location to be determined).  
Respectfully submitted,

Jo Singles
Administrative Specialist
S:/Housing/minjan16
PAGE  
6

